WASHINGTON TOWNSHIP BOARD OF HEALTH
January 24, 2017
The regular meeting of the Washington Township Board of Health was called to order by the Secretary, Linda Gabel, at 7:35 p.m. on Tuesday, January 24, 2017 at the Washington Township Municipal Building.

Noted: adequate notice was posted in the Daily Record on February 5, 2016.  The Board of Health meeting dates, monthly agenda, and minutes are posted on the bulletin board at the municipal building.  No notices were mailed, as there have been no requests.


Secretary, Linda Gabel opened the meeting and roll call was taken.  
Members Present: Philip Carangelo, Glenn Carrara, John Thomas and Alternate member #2, Gail Bogan  Members absent: Angela Adams, Mariellen Hess-Christian and Alternate member #1, Marie Peppas
Also present was Health Officer, Cristianna Cooke-Gibbs and secretary Linda Gabel. 
REORGANIZATION:

The secretary opened the floor to nominations for the position of Chairman.  A motion was made by Carangelo, seconded by Carrara to elect John Thomas as Chairman.  A roll call vote was taken:

Ayes: Bogan, Carrara, Carangelo, Thomas


Nays: None

At this point, the secretary turned the meeting over to Chairman Thomas.


Chairman Thomas opened the floor to nominations for the position of Vice-Chairman.  A motion was made by Carrara, seconded by Carangelo to elect Mariellen Hess-Christian as Vice-Chairman.  A roll call vote was taken:


Ayes: Bogan, Carrara, Carangelo, Thomas


Nays: None

It was noted that Alternate member #2, Gail Bogan, was being moved up to voting member in the absence of 2 full members as well as alternate member #1.


Resolution #R01-17 Board of Health and various Health Department Staff appointments.  A motion was made to approve this resolution by Carangelo, seconded by Carrara.  A voice vote was taken:


Ayes: Bogan, Carrara, Carangelo, Thomas


Nays: None


Resolution #R02-17  Board of Health Regular meeting dates and times for 2017 and reorganization for 2018.  Bogan noted, at this time, that there was an error on the list of dates pointing out that September 25th, 2017 as indicated in the resolution, was a Monday.  The secretary noted that she will change that date to September 26th, 2017.  A motion was made to approve the amended resolution by Carrara, seconded by Carangelo.  A voice vote was taken:


Ayes: Bogan, Carrara, Carangelo, Thomas


Nays: None

MINUTES: The minutes of the meeting held on December 13, 2016 have been distributed to the members prior to this meeting.  A motion was made by Carangelo, seconded by Bogan to approve the minutes as submitted.  A voice vote was taken 

Ayes: Bogan, Carrara, Carangelo, Thomas


Nays: None
Health Report – A question was raised about the term “pre-operational” and what that meant with regards to a food inspection.  Cooke-Gibbs explained that when a food establishment opens in town or changes hands, a pre-operational inspection must be done to be sure that everything is in order prior to the establishment opening for business.
The subject of Starbucks (at Target) was brought up.  Cooke-Gibbs reported that there was a complaint of bugs / flies in the pastry display case.  The staff indicated to the inspector that they had the exterminator out, several times, but the problem had not been resolved.  The inspector suggested that they take one of the bugs to be analyzed to be sure they were treating for the correct pest.  They took her advice, changed exterminators and the problem is solved.

Cooke-Gibbs explained that the complaint on Fairmount Rd. involves a group home.  She noted that there was a complaint about the trash building up on the property and a letter was sent letting the manager know that there was a certain amount of time allotted to rectify the situation or a Notice of Violation would be sent.  She added that another complaint was recently received by the Health Department about the same issue so the NOV was sent.  If the problem is not abated, a summons will be issued and it will go to court.  The question was raised about the size of the septic system.  Cooke-Gibbs noted that she asked that question and the design engineer supplied a letter, a professional certification, to the Health Department verifying that the septic on the property is sufficient for the residents at that location.  Cooke-Gibbs added that the septic question along with the problem of the cars parked on both sides of the street in that area have been passed along to the engineer and police department and are not, at this time, a health department issue.
A motion to approve the Health Report for December, 2016 was made by Carrara, seconded by Carangelo.  A voice vote was taken:

Ayes: Bogan, Carrara, Carangelo, Thomas


Nays: None

Cooke-Gibbs indicated that a report for November and December from the Public Health Nurse had been made available to the board members.  She noted that she would like to make this a monthly addition to the Health Report so that the Board of Health will know what is going on in that department. 
Old Business – With regards to water testing that indicated lead in the water at local schools, Cooke-Gibbs reported that she did get the results of the water testing done at the schools over the Teachers’ Convention week.  This was the testing that resulted in the report of elevated levels of lead in some of the taps in the elementary schools.  She also indicated that, while the parents were notified of this initially, the health department was not.  After contacting the school board about this, she was able to receive the test results and set up a meeting to discuss resampling.  That meeting took place on Monday, the 23rd of January.  At that time, the results of the resampling had just become available to the Board of Education and were not yet ready to be distributed.  
Cooke-Gibbs asked Sandra Muller to inspect the schools in question as each contained a tap in the kitchen / food prep area that showed elevated lead levels.  Muller made those follow up inspections today, January 24th, and reported that all of the affected taps were posted that the water is not acceptable to drink but is acceptable for hand and dish washing and the drinking fountains affected as well as one sink were completely disconnected.  The question was raised whether dish washing was an allowable use for water with high levels of lead.  Cooke-Gibbs offered to look into that and get back to the Board members.  She noted that she will also email the Board members the results of the resampling as soon as they are available to distribute.  She also added that there now seems to be a good chain of communication between the Health Department and the School Board and that at this time, the water system is flushed at the beginning of every school day which all agreed is a good practice.
A discussion was held about a letter of notification from the Health Department being put out to local parents highlighting the issue of the lead levels in the water in the schools, the importance of testing well water in homes as well and the availability of well water testing through the Health Department.  It was suggested that this letter go out in the school’s Friday Folder.
New Business – A discussion was held about the incidence of high levels of Radon in this area and how it occurs.  Cooke-Gibbs noted that Radon tests are not required by the state for resale of a home but recommended.  When asked if the levels are still high in this area, Cooke-Gibbs noted that we used to be notified monthly about the number of canisters tested and how many of them were high.  We switched from Radata when we qualified for the state RAP grant and stopped getting the results.  Now that we are back with Radata, we can probably get those monthly reports again.  The secretary will check on that.
Cooke-Gibbs reported that the annual Rabies Clinic was held on January 14th and 299 animals were vaccinated.  She also noted that there was a bite incident at the clinic.  One dog bit two different animals, one dog was bitten outside the building while waiting on line and one, after being escorted directly to the Vet after filling out the paperwork, on the way out of the clinic a dog was bitten at the licensing table.  Cooke-Gibbs noted that she sent a letter to the (aggressive) dog’s owner indicating that the dog was no longer welcomed at the Rabies Clinic.  She added that she checked with the State Veterinarian to be sure that it was appropriate to prohibit an animal from a free clinic.  She was assured that it was appropriate and the letter was sent.
A discussion was then held regarding the coyote bite that took place in Long Valley.  Cooke-Gibbs noted that 3 people and 4 dogs were involved in the incident.  Only one of the people and all of the dogs were actually bitten by the coyote. The dogs were given rabies vaccine boosters and the man bitten began his shots at the hospital. The coyote was tested by the State and the results came back positive for Rabies.  In addition to the individual sustaining the bite, both others involved at the time were treated as well as four other family members who had interaction with the animals when they got home.  Cooke-Gibbs added that this is the second rabid coyote attack in 3 years, the other occurring in Chester.

Cooke-Gibbs reminded the board members that if they are interested in attending the Opiate Training on February 28th, they should use the link indicated in the email that she sent out to everyone.
Public – At this point, Thomas opened the meeting up to members of the public.  There being no public present at this meeting, this portion was closed.

Adjournment - The meeting was adjourned at 8:27pm on a motion made by Carrara, seconded by Carangelo.  A voice vote was taken:
Ayes: Bogan, Carrara, Carangelo, Thomas


Nays: None

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Gabel








Secretary
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